
2022 CHNA- Implementation Plan 
Response to the Community Health Needs Assessment 

This document outlines Hills and Dales Health Care response to the 
priority health needs identified in the hospital’s 2022 Community Health 
Needs Assessment (CHNA).   The assessment process expanded on a 
regional assessment process led by the Thumb Community Health 
Partnership.  Once priorities were selected, the CHNA Team discussed 
work already completed as part of the 2019 CHNA Implementation Plan 
and existing services and programs.  Gaps in services were identified and 
strategies were developed.  This plan will be used to guide activities over 
the next three years.  An annual report will be prepared and provided to 
meet CHNA requirements. Existing strategies and programs will be 
maintained and strengthened as opportunities arise. 

 

Priority Strategy Lead person 
1. Behavioral Health Substance Abuse/Mental Health:  Through CRTN 

and other stakeholders, research and propose a 
“thumb” area patient-centered addiction treatment 
facility for men and women to encourage a positive 
and long-lasting recovery.   

Andy Daniels 

2. Cancer Medical Oncology & Infusion Clinic:  Establish 
Medical Oncology and associated Infusion Clinic at 
Hills and Dales improving cancer care access in our 
community. 
 

Dave Wohl 

3. Access to 
Services 

  

a. Awareness of 
Services 

Service Line Awareness: Develop and implement a 
marketing plan to increase awareness of those service 
lines below the 50% awareness level as measured by 
the community survey.  
 

Danielle Blaine 

b. Transportation Transportation Advocacy: Systematically advocate 
with governmental and social services to attempt to 
improve transportation services in Tuscola County.  

Andy Daniels 

c. Health 
Insurance 

Navigator Grant Program: Provide resources and 
support to ensure that individuals have health 
insurance to meet their personal needs and in the event 
of unplanned medical needs. 

Kurt Sargent 

d. Expand Primary 
Care Services 

Caro Market Expansion:  Develop and implement 
an expanded primary care market in the Caro, MI area.  

Andy Daniels 

 
The Community Health Needs Assessment Report can be found at https://hdhlth.org/chna/.  Additional supporting  
documents are available upon request by contacting Rebecca Stein at 989.912.6365 or rstein@hillsanddales.com.   

 


